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This has been a full and demanding year for 

Healthwatch Lewisham. We have demonstrated the 

powerful links made with our communities through our 

numerous projects and with our wonderful 

Healthwatch volunteers we have been able to bring 

real stories to health and social care decision makers.

As a small team we continue to punch above our 

weight and our projects this year have included social 

care, hospital discharge and five care home enter and 

view visits to name a few. Our workshops with young 

people in schools “Food for Thought” have resulted in 

schools making changes to their lunchtime policies. 

We have been able to speak with over 5,700 Lewisham 

residents and made sure that your views and voices 

are heard through our intelligence reports and by our 

representation on numerous boards and committees. 

Through our NHS complaints advocacy service 127

residents have been supported with their complaints. 

We have highlighted case studies of this work.  They 

can be found on page 29.  A further 124 residents have 

been signposted to other services.

It’s been important to us to make sure that people 

know about us and the support we can provide. 

We continue to grow our website, launching a new 

feedback tool this year 

(www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk) and on Twitter 

(@HWLewisham) we now have over 1700 followers.  

Our Engagement Hubs are effective in gathering 

experiences of health and social care and you can read 

more about this on page 12.

We continue to act as a critical friend to decision 

makers. We brought public and patient voice to the 

Our Healthier South East London STP roadshow.   

We are indebted to the 28 local residents who 

supported us with 1,172 volunteer hours; the 

equivalent of 167 additional working days from April 

2017 to 31st March 2018.  Their ongoing commitment 

and expertise remain a great asset and I wish to thank 

you for this.

My thanks also to the Healthwatch Lewisham Workplan

Committee members and the Trustees of our parent 

charity Community Waves who during the year have 

provided vital stability, support and constructive 

challenge. To the public this work may not always be 

obvious, but it has ensured that we are providing a 

high quality, value for money service and allowed us to 

attract additional funds and increase our 

sustainability. 

At the Healthwatch England National Conference last 

year we received an award for our work in evaluating 

the local impact of NHS England’s winter campaign. We 

are pleased to be making a difference for patients and 

service users at both local and national levels.

Our plans for the year ahead are ambitious including a 

look at how the Accessible Information Standard is 

being implemented, exploring men’s mental health 

and a programme of work based on the views and 

experiences that people have shared with us. 

I hope that you will enjoy reading about our impact in 

this annual report and agree with me that we are 

demonstrating that we are really making a difference 

and achieving improvements in services for our 

community.

Folake Segun

Chief Executive

Message from our Chief Executive
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Highlights from 
our year

people follow us on 

social media

5

28 Lewisham 

residents 

volunteered with 

us

1,741

Our reports have 

tackled issues ranging 

from social care to 

healthy eating

We’ve spoken to

5,715
residents this year

We’ve given 

124 people 

information and 

advice

We carried out

Enter and View visits
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Who we are

We are the independent champion for people 

who use health and social care services. We exist 

to ensure that people are at the heart of care. 

We listen to what people like about services, 

what could be improved and we share their views 

with those with the power to make change 

happen. 

You need services that work for you, your 

friends and family. That’s why we want you to 

share your experiences of using health and care 

with us – both good and bad. We use your voice 

to encourage those who run services to act on 

what matters to you.

As well as championing your views locally, we also 

share your views with Healthwatch England who 

make sure that the government put people at the 

heart of care nationally.

Health and care that works for you

People want health and social care support that 

works – helping them to stay well, get the best out 

of services and manage any conditions they face.

As well as seeking the public’s views ourselves, we 

also encourage services to involve people in 

decisions that affect them.. 

Our purpose

Our sole purpose is to help make care better for 

people.

People’s views come first – especially those who 

find it hardest to be heard. We champion what 

matters to you and work with others to find ideas 

that work. We are independent and committed to 

making the biggest difference to you.

Healthwatch Staff team at our annual showcase



We are committed to a culture of openness and transparency in all 

we say and do. 

We are an independent organisation from Lewisham Council, 

Lewisham Clinical Commissioning Group, all Health and Social Care 

Services, Providers and Commissioners. 

We are committed to serving with empathy and compassion, 

ensuring that we listen to people’s views and experiences.

We respect people, treat everyone with dignity, value diversity, are 

committed to equality and act with integrity.

We are representative of all communities. We work with everybody 

(adults, children and young people)

Our Values…

Inclusive

Independent

Caring

Respectful

Honest



We will work with others through local and regional cross sector 

links and partnerships to enhance Health and Social Care provision 

for Lewisham residents.

We will rise above individual and single organisational interests and 

ensure that all that we do is for the benefit of the public and health 

and social care service users. 

We will be driven by the commitment of local volunteers and the 

passion of our Board and we will share information about the 

organisation widely.

We will be constructive as well as challenging with service 

providers, ensuring that we provide evidence to support what we 

say and do.

Our Values…

Critical 
Friend

Connected

Integrity

Accountable
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Meet the team

Folake Segun

Chief Executive

Alexandra Doust

Administrator

Arlette Meli

Independent Health 

Complaints Advocate

Mandy Millward

Independent Health 

Complaints Advocate

Fay Russell-Clark

Engagement Officer (Children 

and Young People)

Mathew Shaw

Communications and 

Information Officer

Peter Todd

Volunteer Officer

Stephanie Wood

Engagement Manager
Marzena Zoladz

Engagement Officer
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Your views on 
health and care



10Healthwatch Lewisham

We use a variety of methods to understand people’s 

needs and experiences. General and targeted 

engagement through outreach activities by our staff 

and volunteers is key to what we do and how we 

make sure voices are heard. 

We spoke to 74% more people than we did last year. 

This is the result of us engaging with more children 

and young people in the last 12 months.

We gather experiences in a variety of ways including 

emails, local events, meetings, post, telephone, our 

website, outreach and national services.

Our main sources of comments we receive are from 

our direct engagement with the public at 

Engagement Hubs and our Feedback Centre. 

People generally choose to share their experiences 

and stories anonymously. We log these comments in 

our database and regularly monitor it for developing 

trends.

An essential part of influencing decision makers is 

ensuring that all the patient stories we capture as 

part of our public engagement are heard by those in 

charge of health and social care services.

We produce a quarterly intelligence report which 

analyses the patient stories and signposting enquiries 

we have received. 

We built and maintained relationships with 61 local 

organisations including service providers, voluntary, 

community and third sector groups. 

We publicise ourselves primarily through our 

website, a bi-weekly e-Bulletin, social media, press 

releases, promotional materials and through posters 

and leaflets located throughout the borough. 

2017/18 has been a very successful year for our 

organisation and continues to see us go from 

strength to strength.

Our network has grown with our e-Bulletins and news 

flashes being viewed a combined total of 17,066

times. This means our online newsletter has been 

read 3,000 more times than last year.

Our reach through social media has extended with 

1,741 people following us on Twitter. All of our 

tweets combined were viewed a total of 94,976

times. 10% more than last year.

The Healthwatch Lewisham website was visited 

6,475 times over the last 12 months and was 

accessed by 4,859 people.

(Our engagement at local summer festivals 

2017)

.

example, we’ve 

used a pull out 

quote and an 

image to break the 

text up.

Between 1 April and 31 March 2018 we spoke 

to 5,715 Lewisham residents and gathered 

1,652 patient stories.  

General engagement

All of these figures show that our 

message is being heard by more 

people than ever.
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During September 2017, we held a social media campaign 

called #30daysofhealthwatch. This was an opportunity for 

us to show unseen photos of our organisation highlighting the 

different aspects of what we do. 

The campaign was a success, with Lewisham residents 

interacting on a daily basis. #30daysofhealthwatch generated 

over 14,000 impressions and saw 1000 people visit our 

profile, a record for a single month. 

#30 Days of Healthwatch
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This year we continue to run 
Engagement Hubs across the borough. 

Our hubs give Lewisham residents and 
service users more face to face 
opportunities to share their experiences 
of local health and social care services. 

Hubs are attended on rotation and are 
advertised at the venues, through our e-
bulletin and by our voluntary sector 
partners.

In an effort to hear more experiences of 
local social care services we organised 
several hubs at new locations which 
house organisations who provide support 
for residents, such as Citizens Advice 
Bureau and the Job Centre.

Run by staff and volunteers, residents 
share their opinions, stories, ask 
questions and are signposted to other 
services. 

This general engagement also offers the 
opportunity for our organisation to raise 
awareness and recruit people to our 
network.

To access our hub calendar and find out 
where will be in the next few months 
please visit 
www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/events

We carried out 40 Hubs across the 
borough where we have heard the views 
of over 640 residents.

We are looking for more residents to 
support us at our hubs. It’s a great 
opportunity to talk to people and listen 
to their experiences. If you would be 
interested please call us 020 8690 5012.

(Jovia and Sheila at a hub in Lewisham Library)

Case Study

Our hubs

“A favourite moment for me was talking 

about Healthwatch to a room full of young 

mothers with babies on their laps, patiently 

waiting for the weighing clinic to begin. 

Listening to them later I realised that they 

had all had different experiences of local 

maternity care.

It was heart-warming to hear all the positive 

stories but for some people things did not 

work out as they had expected. They did not 

want to complain but were pleased to have 

the opportunity to tell me about their 

experience and to know that this information 

was going to be used and could be of benefit 

to other women in the future.”

(Mary, Social research volunteer)

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/events
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Feedback Centre

In order to hear even more views and experiences from people who live or access services in the 

borough we developed an online Feedback Centre.

The Feedback Centre provides an opportunity for anyone to comment about local services. 

People can easily and anonymously rate the care that they receive in a simple way. There is also 

the opportunity to rate local services, using a 5-star system. The new online Feedback Centre is 

accessible on mobile phones, computers and tablets.

We believe that by helping people to easily express their views, we can improve health and social 

care. 

310 residents have shared their experiences of local services through our 

Feedback Centre.

Analysis of the data helps us to better understand what the public feel about local services and 

represent their views in our role as patient champion – helping to tailor services to their needs.

The experiences which are collected through hub engagement and the Feedback Centre are then 

analysed and shared with commissioners and local stakeholders in our quarterly intelligence 

reports.

If you would like to access the new Feedback Centre and provide feedback about a local health 

and care service, please visit www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

310 residents have shared their experiences of local services through our 

Feedback  Centre.

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/


Your experiences

“I went to the surgery with my three 

year old son. He refused to be 

examined and the female GP 

suggested we came back in half an 

hour . During that time we managed 

to persuade our son to cooperate so 

when we came back the doctor could 

finish the examination and we got the 

diagnosis. Overall I think it was a very 

thoughtful solution and meant we 

could have the issue sorted despite 

initial difficulty. Following the 

prescribed treatment, to our delight 

our son recovered soon after.”

(GP Practice)

“Can't get an appointment, 

even if you ring at 8am. Lines 

are always down. If you go over 

in person, there is always a 

queue, then they run out of 

appointments.”

(GP Practice)

“I find the treatment that we receive 

at UHL tremendous. Really impressed 

by everything. The old boy is in Beech 

Ward and he couldn't be looked after 

any better! You call the nurse and they 

come running. This hospital used to 

have a bad name, it shouldn't 

anymore!”

(University Hospital Lewisham)

“I visited the A&E department 

with my partner in the early 

morning. I expected a long wait, I 

expected other patients to take 

priority. I didn't expect the 

extreme lack of communication, I 

also didn't expect my partner to 

be left in agony in a bay for hours. 

We enquired what was going on 

after two hours, we were told we 

were waiting for a doctor. Then 

we were told the doctor was in 

the department and my partner 

would be seen next. Then at 5am 

we were told there was no doctor 

so my partner discharged 

himself.” 

(University Hospital Lewisham)
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Intelligence report

We produce an intelligence report at the end of each financial quarter analysing the patient stories 

we have received. We then share our findings and recommendations with commissioners and service 

providers in the borough. The aim of our reports is to help improve the quality of local health and 

social care services

During 2017/18 we found that patient experience of the University Hospital Lewisham

(UHL) continues to be mixed. Whilst access to GP appointments remains an issue 

across the borough.

Our findings showed that the majority of patients praised UHL for the quality of treatment they 

received. However, it must be noted that a significant number of people were critical of how staff 

had interacted with them. They felt that receptionists and doctors could be arrogant or dismissive.

Numerous residents across the borough also told us they were frustrated with the lack of available 

appointments at their GP practice. They shared similar stories of spending significant amounts of 

time waiting on hold, to then be told by the receptionist that there were no longer any appointments 

available on the date of the call.

Despite the increase in negative comments around appointments, the public generally continue to be 

happy with the quality of treatment they receive upon accessing the service. People felt GPs were 

providing a good level of advice, reassurance, and treatment explanation.

The full findings from our intelligence reports can be found at www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Targeted engagement

• Access to Services 

• Children and young people’s health and wellbeing

• Mental health 

These categories were identified based on local residents and service users’ opinions 

and conversations held with service providers. 

One of our key aims is to ensure that everyone has the right to have their voice 

heard. We regularly listen to the views of underrepresented and seldom heard groups 

in the borough.

The following pages highlight a few examples of our work.

During 2017-2018 our priorities, as determined by Lewisham residents, were: 

Healthwatch Lewisham Engagement 2017/18



17Healthwatch Lewisham

Junior Citizens Scheme

This year we were invited to be part of the Lewisham

Junior Citizens Scheme. The two week event sees 

Year 6s across the borough learn about key issues, 

such as road safety and drugs and alcohol awareness, 

prior to their move to secondary school.

(Fay at the Junior Citizens Scheme)

We spoke to the children about the importance of 

mental health and the Five Ways to Wellbeing which 

are a set of messages that aim to improve people’s 

wellbeing.

We found that:

There was very limited knowledge around what 

mental health is. When asked to express words 

associated with the phrase “mental health”, a 

large majority of pupils used words such as 

“disabled” “ADHD” and “autism”.

There was often surprise amongst the children 

when it was explained that everybody has mental 

health. 

None of the children who took part had any 

knowledge of The Five Ways to Wellbeing. 

Every child that took part in the Scheme pledged 

something that they would change about their life in 

order to maintain a strong mental wellbeing.

Some of the pledges included:

“Walking to school” “Smile at people”         

“Helping people that need it”

“Learn something new” “Give others my time”      

“Help my teacher” “Try different things” 

“Have more contact with my family”     

“Talk to my family instead of just using 

technology”

Local impact 

The feedback we received from the teachers showed 

that they found our talk to be very informative for 

the children.

“New for this year and it was a really valuable 

addition.”

Teacher, Kelvin Grove School

“Well done! A very passionate speaker. The 

children felt the difference.” 

Teacher, Childeric School.

“Good pitch. New learning for children.”

Teacher, Haseltine School.

Children and Young People

We engaged with 2,273 primary 

school children as part of the Junior 

Citizens Scheme.

Due to the overwhelming positive feedback 

from teachers and the interest from the pupils, 

the Lewisham Junior Citizen Scheme have asked 

Healthwatch Lewisham to have a permanent 

spot at the event. 
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Teenage Kicks

Last year we engaged with young people to 

explore their attitudes and experiences around 

sexual health and healthy relationships. 

We carried out workshops at local secondary 

schools that covered the laws around sexual 

activity, helped raise awareness as well as 

signpost young people to local services.

Impact 

We were asked by several secondary schools 

and the Young Lewisham Project to return this 

year and run our Teenage Kicks workshop with 

the new students. 

Food for Thought

Residents told us that they felt young people’s 

understanding of healthy eating was a major 

concern.

We responded by visiting primary schools in the 

borough and delivering an interactive workshop 

which helped the children learn about what is 

in their food and drink and the importance of 

regular exercise.

Our findings and recommendations can be found 

later in this report.

“Our young people always find your 

sessions, as part of our 

#independentliving so informative 

and engaging.”

Young Lewisham Project

(Fay teaching Teenage Kicks workshop at Bonus 

Pastor Catholic College)

(Our Food for Thought workshop mentioned in the Dalmain Primary School 

newsletter)
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Our report will be published in summer 2018, please visit www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk for 

more information.

Accessible Information Standard

We have used the experiences that these groups shared to develop a video which 

raises awareness around the communication and access issues that people with 

disabilities face.

Many people with additional communication 

needs may not have the confidence to assert 

their needs or ask for help. Many may not be 

aware of patient choice or have access to 

relevant information.   

People, especially those with long-term 

conditions requiring frequent contact with 

services, feel they often repeat 

themselves to the same providers and 

need to re-explain their communication 

needs. 

Many disabled people are continuing to be 

contacted by means that are not accessible 

for them, such as small print letters for 

people with sight loss and using the 

telephone to contact deaf people. 

People with sensory loss or learning 

difficulties reported that the process 

of getting to their appointment from 

the reception area posed a great 

barrier. Many felt lost and confused, 

especially in larger waiting areas 

shared by many clinics and services.

We spoke to 76 people and engaged with eight organisations and community groups.

Following the introduction of the NHS Accessible 

Information Standard (AIS) we embarked on a 

project to assess the impact on local patient 

experience, and to assess local implementation of 

the standard. 

The aim of the AIS is to ensure that people with a 

disability or sensory loss are given information in a 

way they can understand. It is now the law for the 

NHS and adult social care services to comply with 

the standard.  

We started our project by talking to organisations supporting people with sensory loss, people 

with learning disabilities and representatives of those groups. We wanted to find about their 

experiences of access and communication at local services.

We found that:

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Our organisation is always trying to improve our engagement and reach more people. In light of 

this, our staff and volunteers attended Deaf Awareness Training to learn new communication 

tools and techniques to improve our engagement with this community.

We also undertook a sight loss awareness training, learning about the different causes for sight 

loss. We were able to experience the effects of sight loss by wearing glasses that simulate vision 

loss such as tunnel vision, cataracts and peripheral vision.

The team was put to the test by taking turns being led blind folded by a partner through tricky, 

narrow spaces. This gave us a first-hand experience of how someone who is partially sighted 

experiences navigating unfamiliar spaces.

(Staff and volunteers taking part in Deaf Awareness and Sight Loss training)

Disability Awareness Training 
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One of our priorities as chosen by Lewisham residents is Mental Health. By looking at the feedback we 
collect, we found that only 30% of the comments are shared by men. And only a minority of these discuss 
local mental health services.

In light of this, we have begun a project which focuses on men’s mental health. We are looking to find out 
why there is a lack of early engagement with local services and what issues men face when accessing 
mental health services.

So far we have held three focus groups in partnership with Bromley and Lewisham Mind, Community 
Connections, Carers Lewisham and Downham Men’s Group where we spoke to people who use mental 
health services. Our future plans include visiting public houses to allow us to engage with a greater number 
of men in a relaxed environment.

Our MENtal Health project will be completed in 2018/19. Please visit our website 
www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk to find out more information. 

“In early January 2018, I had the pleasure of Marzena Zoladz contacting me with an idea that 
would be both engaging; informative and would focus on men’s mental health.

Marzena and I set about trying to find a suitable venue, arranging advertisement of the session and 
finding people to attend.

It was agreed that we would hold the meeting in South East Lewisham and use my contacts to 
arrange a venue. We decided to hold the meeting on Thursday 15 March at St John’s Church, 
Whitefoot– which was an unusual space to hold a community event but we wanted a venue that 
had good transport links and was easily accessible.

It was a privilege working on the project with Marzena and we achieved an excellent piece of work 
which will hopefully go on to influence services providers going forward.”

Trevor Pybus, Community Development Worker, Community Connections

MENtal Health

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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We have the statutory power to enter and view any health or social care service, to engage people 

who receive care under that service.

In order to have quality/high level services for residents we will seek to establish best practice 

and areas for improvements to enhance service provision. These are formally reported back to the 

service provider.

Hospital Discharge

We conducted three Enter and View visits to assess patients’ and carers’ experiences of being 

discharged from hospital. Three separate visits were made to the discharge lounge at University 

Hospital Lewisham (UHL) where we spoke with staff, patients, carers and family members.

What we’ve learnt from visiting 
services

We found that:

There is a good dialogue between patients 

and the nursing staff. The UHL discharge 

team were praised for being very positive, 

warm and welcoming towards patients. 

Patients felt they generally received a good 

quality of treatment during their stay. 

People felt there was poor internal 

communication between the nurses and the 

consultants and doctors. 

Those who used the discharge lounge were 

happy with the environment and cleanliness 

within the hospital. 

A significant number of patients felt they 

were not adequately involved in the 

decision-making process regarding their 

discharge plan. 

42% of patients said that the information 

received prior to discharge regarding support 

services in the community needs 

improvement. 

During 2017/18, we carried out five Enter and View visits in the borough.
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To read our report please visit www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

Provide additional training around internal 

communication would help to enhance the 

patient experience during the discharge 

process.

Improve the signposting information about 

support services available after discharge. 

Make signposting information regarding 

support services after discharge readily 

available. 

Ensure medication required by patients is 

available at the time of discharge. This 

would help to significantly reduce the 

length of waiting times in the discharge 

lounge. 

Further develop staff training around 

patient and family involvement in the 

discharge process. 

Local impact and outcome 

Communication 
Following our report UHL have introduced a 

communication sheet in front of all medical 

notes for use by all involved in patient care. 

Staff have been reminded of the “#Hello my 

name is …”; a Trust wide initiative scheme 

with the incorporation of yellow visible name 

badges to ensure that all staff introduce 

themselves and can be easily identified. 

Medication 
This report has been shared and highlighted 

to nurses, pharmacists and medical 

colleagues to ensure medications are ready 

the day before discharge. 

Signposting resources 
LGT will educate staff and develop an 

information leaflet / pack to signpost and 

inform patients, carers and family of relevant 

resources, support services, contact number 

for wards and advice. The Home First Choice 

letters / Leaflet will also address this once it 

becomes available. 

Involving patients in the discharge 

process 
The Discharge team have been asked to put 

training in place for discharge processes. 

There will also be a new campaign around 

discharge processes and the use of the 

discharge lounge. 

We recommended that Lewisham and Greenwich NHS Foundation Trust (LGT) incorporate 

the following recommendations:

As a result of our findings, Lewisham and Greenwich NHS Trust (LGT) have produced an 

action plan based on our recommendations. A summary of key actions are detailed below: 

“We are encouraged by Lewisham and Greenwich Trust’s pro-active response to 

our recommendations and look forward to seeing the full impact of the changes 

and developments in patient care and involvement with regards to discharge.”

Peter Todd, Volunteer and Involvement Officer, Healthwatch Lewisham

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Waterfield Supported Homes – 55 

Broadfield Road

Brymore House

55 Broadfield Road 

Background:

Waterfield Homes provides personal care, 

support and accommodation for up to five 

people with mental health needs.

Findings

Residents of the care home told us that they 

were happy with their care. Staff also felt 

supported by the management team and felt 

they had received appropriate training. 

However, we found that neither of the residents 

that we spoke to socialise with other residents. 

Therefore we recommended that staff actively 

encourage all residents to participate in day to 

day activities to support their independence 

and be part of the care home community. 

Local impact                                    
During our visit, we noticed that the cloakroom 

on the ground floor required a few renovations 

including the fixing of a poor lock fitting. We 

felt these improvements would help support the 

privacy and dignity of people using this space. 

Since we shared our recommendations, the care 

home has already made changes to the 

cloakroom. 

Brymore House care home 

Background

Brymore House Care Home provides care, 

treatment and accommodation for up to 53 

people. The service has two units, one which 

provides nursing care to older people and the 

other which provides intermediate care and 

rehabilitation.

Findings                                     

Residents gave positive feedback about the 

staff and our Authorised Representatives 

observed staff being very attentive towards the 

residents during the visit. We saw the carers

respond promptly to requests from residents. 

Two residents required moving, the hoist was 

used properly and the required safety 

procedures and checks were carried-out before 

lifting the residents. 

The staff told us that they felt supported by the 

management team and that they had received 

appropriate training.  All staff commented on 

there being a positive team ethic within the 

care home. 

A couple of family members attended the care 

home’s regular monthly meetings which they 

find very helpful. 

Our recommendations

Removal of inappropriate boxes, old/broken 

chairs and general storage from communal 

areas.  

Cigarette ends are removed from the outside 

area on a regular basis.   

Encourage family members and other visitors 

to get involved in the activities programme. 

We also made two announced visits to 

care homes in the borough. 

We are waiting upon a response to our report 

and recommendations from the service 

provider.
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Helping you find the 
answers
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With all the changes to health and care services it’s 

not always clear where people should go to report 

an urgent issue, to make a complaint, or for further 

information.

We provide an information and signposting service 

for members of the public who live or access health 

and social care services in the borough.

We cannot give advice or make specific 

recommendations but we can help people make an 

informed decision in finding the right health and 

social care service, whether it is provided by the 

NHS, the Council or by a voluntary or community 

organisation.

If we are unable to answer an information request 

using our database of local services, we will 

endeavour to find a person or organisation who can 

bring a resolution.

People are able to access our service in a

variety of ways:

Contacting the office phone line

Through our contact form found on our website

By email

By social media

By speaking to one of our team at regular 

Engagement Hubs.

A commissioning development in the borough 

also caused local people to access our service.

Several people wanted further information about 

the decision to merge the Winlaton Surgery and the 

South Lewisham Group Practice. We signposted 

these residents to Lewisham Clinical Commission 

Group (CCG) who could provide more information 

about why these decisions were taken.

All information gathered is used to identify trends 

either in service areas or in relation to specific 

providers. Signposting enquiries are fed into our 

quarterly intelligence reports which is presented to 

key stakeholders and service providers in the 

borough.

Next year we will be involved in helping trial a new 

social prescribing tool which will allow people to 

find local health and wellbeing services via their 

phones. Our signposting team will use the app to 

help residents who are looking for community 

support in Lewisham. 

To contact our signposting service please call 020 

8690 5012 or email 

info@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

How we have helped the community access 
the care they need

124 people contacted our 

signposting service during April 2017 

to March 2018.

Over the last year, our signposting service 

has primarily supported residents to access 

local GP services. 72% of all signposting 

services received related to local people 

wanting the details of their nearest GP 

surgery.

1%

2%

1%

72%

7%

6%

5%

1%

5%

Signposting enquiries by service type

Community Health Services

CYP

Dental Services

GP

Hospital

Mental Health Services

Other

Pharmacy

Social Care

mailto:info@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk


Enquiry:

Mr A contacted our signposting service and 

told us that he was suffering from some 

mental health issues. He had visited his GP 

who had prescribed anti-depressants, however 

he didn’t feel that the medication improved 

his health so discontinued using them. He 

explained that he would prefer to use other 

alternatives methods to medicine to help his 

mental wellbeing.  

Outcome:

After listening to the gentleman's 

experiences and concerns, we 

provided him with links to 

information on the five ways to 

wellbeing and mindfulness. These 

are five steps that have been 

recognised by the government 

that everyone can take to 

improve their mental wellbeing.

Enquiry:

Ms B contacted our signposting service 

concerned that the council wanted to 

make the streets immediately around St 

John’s Medical Centre surgery into 

resident parking only. She felt this would 

negatively impact on patients and carers 

who travelled to the practice by car. 

Outcome:

We flagged this issue up with the 

Clinical Commissioning Group. They 

told us that they had not been 

informed by the Local Authority of 

any changes to parking around the 

clinic. We provided Ms A with their 

response and explained that if any 

future changes are proposed, we will 

raise the issue with the CCG again 

regarding patient access and local 

transport options. 

Enquiry

Mr C is an elderly gentleman who contacted 

our signposting service wanting to know if 

there were any local activities available that 

would help him socialise. Mr C told us that he 

felt lonely since his wife died and that his 

children live far away. He finds it difficult to 

find activities and social connections due to 

his age. 

Outcome:

We referred the gentleman to 

Community Connections. The 

organisation supports Lewisham 

residents to access local services 

that meet their needs. 

We also provided details of an arts 

session at the Albany which 

supports older people to have fun 

and socialise. 

Examples of signposting enquiries



Advocacy

Issues:

• District Nursing  

Lack of communication between service and residents

• Hospital 

Lack of internal communication

Lack of empathy/consideration from the medical   staff

• GP

Access to appointments

Long waiting times to see the doctor

• Dental services 

Poor quality of treatment

Misinformation prior to procedure

• Medical records 

Difficulty retrieving medical records

Our organisation continues to provide the Lewisham Independent 

Health Complaints Advocacy Service. We support residents in helping 

them make a complaint against local NHS services in the borough. 

We have supported 90 new residents, and helped a total of 127 

people in making a complaint against a local NHS service this year.  

Analysis of our advocacy cases enables us to understand the key 

issues which are causing people to register an official complaint 
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The Problem

Ms W was struggling to engage with Lewisham and 

Greenwich NHS Trust about a number of issues 

when she was admitted to Lewisham hospital with 

abdominal pain. She wanted to know why she had 

not been admitted and diagnosed sooner, and was 

unhappy with the way she had been treated on a 

certain ward. 

She had tried to complain herself at the time but 

had received a reply that did not give a full 

explanation of what happened or any apology. 

The Actions

Ms W had trouble supplying original documents 

(related to her initial communication with LGT) 

both sent and received, therefore the advocate 

needed to contact the Trust to obtain copies 

directly from them. This helped the advocate get 

a fuller picture of the issues and what had 

already been done.

A further letter was drafted on behalf of Ms W 

expressing the outstanding concerns not 

addressed in the first response. The draft letter 

was read out to Ms W and amendments were 

made over the phone and added to the draft. 

The final letter was then sent to the Trust 

requesting a local resolution meeting be held to 

answer Ms W’s list of questions and for further 

explanation.

It was also requested that the meeting not be 

held in the main hospital as Ms W had been so 

traumatised by her experiences that she no longer 

wished to go into the hospital. A suitable 

compromise was found and the meeting was 

arranged in an adjacent building not normally 

available to the public.

The advocate accompanied Ms W and two other 

supporters to the meeting. Arrangements had 

been made for it to be recorded and a copy to be 

sent to the client afterwards so she could listen 

again or share with family members.

The Outcomes

The clinical staff present at the meeting were 

able to give a more detailed response as to why 

Ms W had not been admitted straight away, but 

apologised that they had not fully appreciated the 

pain she was in at the time and that staff had 

learnt that different patients present with pain in 

different ways.

Ms W also received an apology for the poor care 

she had received on the ward in question and 

heard that since her admission, there had been an 

almost complete change of staff and management 

of the ward. The meeting supplied ‘ward 

dashboard data’ as evidence of key improvements 

including staffing levels and safety checks.

Items of Ms W’s property had also gone missing 

with little or no investigation. Following the 

meeting, some of these were found and returned 

after three years. 

Feature Case Study

Ms W felt that she had had a much 

better response from the Trust at 

the meeting and was pleased that 

improvements had been made for 

the sake of other patients.
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The Problem

“Ms X has many complex medical 

issues and receives care at a 

number of hospitals including 

King’s. There had been issues 

between Ms X and the PALS office 

in 2009 which led to them 

restricting her access to them by a 

third party only. The hospital 

reminded her of the restriction 

once again in 2016 when she tried 

to contact them. 

Feature Case Study

The Outcomes

Initially the Trust said it would only allow limited access via email. 

Following further discussions with Ms X and drafting of replies, the 

advocate/client challenged the email-only contact as being unreasonable 

and counter to the purpose of PALS.  A further response from the Trust 

was received lifting the restrictions altogether and so giving Ms X the 

same access to PALS as other King’s patients.” 

The Actions

Our advocacy service, in close contact with the client, wrote to the Trust 

on her behalf requesting a review and offering to meet to discuss the 

situation. 

Ms X felt that after 7 years, the hospital should review the situation but 

felt she was in a difficult situation and needed advocacy support. 



What our clients said

Advocacy Client

Arlette,

It’s people like you that make a huge difference. Thank 

you so much for your hard work, for empowering me, 

for giving me the confidence, for being my rock in 

helping me with my ‘complaint’, in order that positive 

changes were made. Not just for me, but for other 

people who do not feel they have a voice. Thank you.



What our clients said

“The service was very quick, efficient and affective. 

Mandy Millward has done a good job!”

“The service was very quick, efficient and 

affective. Mandy Millward has done a good job!”

(Ms A)

“Very helpful service, my issue would not have 

been resolved so quickly without their support.”

(Mr B)

“Mandy,

I want to say huge thank you for your support and 

advice on my case. The work you do is really 

valuable and I hope you and the organisation 

continue the great work.”

(Ms C)
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Making a difference 
together
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An essential part of influencing decision makers is ensuring that all the views, stories and 

experiences we capture are heard by those in charge of health and social care services. 

Our primary method of doing this is by producing reports and submitting them to the relevant 

providers and commissioners. 

During 2017/2018, we published ten reports:

Healthy Eating/ Food for Thought report

Hospital Discharge Report

Waterfield Supported Care Home Enter and View report

Brymore Care Home Enter and View report

Manley Court Care Home Enter and View report

Penerley Lodge Care Home Enter and View report

Welcome Care Home Enter and View report

Junior Citizen Scheme report

Social Care report

GP Patient Information Audit report

How your experiences are helping to influence 
change
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Young children need to be educated around healthy eating earlier says 

Healthwatch Lewisham

During the last year, we carried out Food for Thought - a project wanting to find out how much young 

people in Lewisham understood about healthy eating.

Residents had told us that they felt this was a major issue for us to look into. The borough also has a 

high proportion of children identified at risk of obesity.

As part of the project, we developed and delivered healthy eating workshops at nine primary schools 

and attended local summer festivals speaking to over 1,000 children, parents and carers.

To help the children learn about the importance of a healthy and balanced diet, we asked them to 

identify which foods fall under the different food groups. Empty fizzy drink bottles were also used to 

show how much sugar is contained in each drink.

We found that the children were often surprised at the amounts of sugar and salts in foods. Many 

children also didn’t know how to read labels to find nutritional value or the content of fats, salt and 

sugars.

Based on the findings from our project, we believe that there is a big advantage to educating young 

children about healthy eating. Earlier education might help combat health problems in later life.

We also encourage schools to hold healthy eating sessions with parents and teaching assistants to 

help reinforce good habits – especially in areas of high deprivation.

Food for Thought

Impact

Since running this project we have already seen positive changes at two 

local schools.

Sir Francis Drake School have reviewed their packed lunch and 

dinner policies in order to make it healthier.

Althelney School are going to allow pupils to bring bottled water into 

class.

For our full findings and recommendations, please visit 

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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What you told us about social care in 
Lewisham 

Across Lewisham, there is a growing demand for 

residential and nursing provision for older people, as 

well as ‘considerate unmet need’ around carers’

provision in the borough. Lewisham Council and the 

NHS Lewisham Clinical Commissioning Group have 

predicted the population to grow, particularly within 

the over 65 demographic. 

There is clear scope to develop local social care 

services to support people to live independently at 

home. 

In light of this we embarked on a project across the 

London Borough of Lewisham looking into the social 

care needs and experiences of the population. Our 

work focused on accessibility issues, social care 

assessments, care package provision and quality of 

care. 

We found that communication with social services and 

access to support was a concern.

Lewisham residents shared experiences of having to 

wait on the phone for long periods when contacting 

social care services. Care workers in the borough were 

valued and appreciated. However, the quality of 

provision is inconsistent and, in some instances, 

requires improvement.

Service users stressed that reliability and continuity of 

the home care worker and their adherence to the care 

plan were necessities in receiving a good level of care.

Residents also told us that unpaid carers play a key 

role in ensuring the health and well-being of those 

who receive social care support.

However, they often experience high levels of 

pressure and stress. There is a fear, that as a result, 

unpaid carers could experience a deterioration of both 

their mental and physical health. 

Impact

As a result of our findings the London Borough of Lewisham have provided a response based on our 

recommendations. 

“In response to this feedback, we are going to accelerate the work we are doing on the provision of 

information to service users (about their package of care and relevant contact details) as well as ensure that 

the concerns raised in this report feed directly into the wider systems improvement work that is also 

underway.” Joan Hutton, Head of Adult Social Care, Community Services, London Borough of Lewisham 

For the full report and response, please visit our website www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

We developed a set of recommendations to tackle the 

issues raised in our report. Our recommendations 

included: 

A clear protocol to inform service users of any 

change in care provision or care worker absence as 

well as subsequent cover arrangements. 

Clear information to be provided to service users 

around how to raise concerns and/or complaints 

about their care. 

Streamlining telephone access to social care 

services and reducing waiting times will improve 

people’s experience. 

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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It is key that people are able to contact

social care services when they need to 

by means that are accessible for them

such as telephone call, text, email, etc.

Having to wait on the phone for long

periods when calling social services was

raised as a barrier and should be

addressed.

People would welcome a prompt

response after they make contact

with social care services.

Social activities are valued by people

with learning disabilities. There is a

need for an increased variety in activity

provision.

Access

It is essential for front line staff to be

kind, caring, friendly and sensitive to

cultural, equality and diversity issues.

Consistency of the care workers is

vital along with good continuation

procedures in case of absence.

Punctuality is an important part of

providing good social care. Planning of

the care worker rota should consider

traffic levels and commute times.

Ensuring the care plan is adhered to; for

example, completing required tasks and

spending allocated time fully with the

client.

Care workers are valued and

appreciated. However, the quality of

the provision is inconsistent and, in

some instances, requires improvement.

Quality of 
care

Language used by social care staff,

especially care workers, is important for

patients and carers. It is vital to use

clear language that is free of jargon.

Being treated with dignity and respect is

a key aspect of providing good care.

It is important to provide accessible

information and communication methods,

such as phone calls for those who do not 

use the internet.

Clear explanation of eligibility for

social care services is required.

People appreciate it when their

different care options available are

clearly explained to them.

Communication

Provision of a respite break is

valued by carers. It helps to

maintain their good health and

wellbeing.

Many carers reported being under a

lot of pressure and stress. It was felt 

that the mental health of carers

should be considered by social care

services.

It is important for carers to have a

meaningful input into the assessment

process for the person they support.

Carers

Themes from our social care 
report
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Impact

Our report was presented at the Lewisham Primary Care Commissioning Committee 

which makes decisions on the review, planning and procurement of primary care 
services in Lewisham which includes GP Practices.

To read the full report please visit www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

GP Patient Information Audit 

We conducted a project to assess the consistency and accuracy of GP out-of-hours 

answerphone messages, website information and complaint procedures across 

Lewisham. 

We carried out a comprehensive review of all public facing information provided by 

the borough’s 43 GP practices.

We found that

There is a lack of consistency in telephone and website information for patients 

in Lewisham.

51.5% of those surveyed had used the out of hours services as recommended by 

their GP practice telephone messages. Of those who had used out of hours 

services, 52.8% were satisfied with the service provided locally and felt their 

health needs had been met.

68.2% of patients surveyed stated they had never consulted their GP practice 

website for information regarding local health care services.

GP telephone messages were often recorded with a significant amount of 

background noise which affected the clarity and audibility of the public facing 

messages. 

There was limited use of online services for either booking appointments or 

signposting information in the sampled population.

There was good provision for people for whom English is a second language, with 

over 140 translations available on many GP websites. 

Our recommendations

All information on GP answer machines should be recorded in one message, 

without patient’s having to press buttons for further information. 

Further work is needed to increase awareness of the GP out-of-hours services 

within Lewisham to improve patient experience and patient outcomes. Further 

promotion of the new extended access service for patients would be beneficial. 

We also recommend that Lewisham GP practices update their website 

information regularly to enable patient access to accurate information and the 

appropriate out-of-hours service. 

GP practices that have the facilities in place should allow patients full access to 

view their medical records online. 

GP practices should ensure that sufficient details regarding complaints 

procedures are made available online and displayed in all reception and waiting 

areas. 

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/


39Healthwatch Lewisham

Sustainability and Transformation 

Partnership

We continue to be involved with the development of 

the Our Healthier South East London (OHSEL) 

programme. 

In 2016/17, OHSEL transformed into the NHS 

Sustainability and Transformation Partnership (STP) 

for south east London. Each STP exists to ensure that 

health and care services are based upon the needs of 

local populations.

We continue to feed local intelligence directly into 

the programme.

Last summer, OHSEL organised six public events 

across south east London which were designed to 

raise overall awareness of the STP to a wider 

audience. The events aimed to explain different 

parts of the programme and allow public feedback 

to shape local services.

We supported the Lewisham event by listening, 

gathering, and supporting people articulate their 

questions for a panel of experts.

(SEL Healthwatch at the Healthwatch Network 

Awards)

Our collaborative working with our five-neighbouring 

south east London Healthwatch colleagues was 

recognised by being highly commended at the 

Healthwatch Network Awards 2017.

Our partnership work evaluating the NHS England's 

winter communications across the six boroughs was 

shortlisted for the 'Local Healthwatch working 

together' award.

Through our engagement, we found that Awareness 

of NHS 111 and the GP Access Hubs is highest 

amongst people aged over 65. There also did not 

appear to be a correlation between awareness of 

services and the digital campaigns. 

We discovered that information provided at GP 

practices in leaflet, poster and verbal form was the 

most effective way to communicate with people who 

used these services rather than digitally.

Local Healthwatch was also found to be popular 

source of information and a positive means of 

spreading awareness to the general public.

For the full report, please visit 

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

Working with other organisations

Reporting is just one of the ways that we ensure the patient voice and experience is at the heart of 

service design and implementation. 

The relationships we have built with commissioners and providers have allowed patients, service users 

and the public to influence changes in health and social care services.

“We would like to thank Healthwatch for 

their outstanding help in this public 

engagement. 

Ahead of the events they promoted the 

engagement programme through their 

contacts; at the events they had stands 

giving information and, importantly, 

helping people to frame the questions they 

wished to ask in the Q&A sessions.”

Clive Caseley for Verve Communications 

Ltd

6SEL

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Lewisham Clinical Commissioning 

Group

We have a strong working relationship with the 

Lewisham Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) 

and continue to represent local residents on 

many of their committees and boards. 

We meet regularly with the communications 

and engagement team to ensure our work 

priorities and outreach efforts are co-

ordinated. 

We have supported them with various 

campaigns such as the Walk-in Centre 

consultation, OTC consultation, winter 

resilience, service pathway development and 

public engagement initiatives.

Our reports are regularly presented at their 

various committees. 

We also helped residents to frame questions at 

the Pan Lewisham Patient Participation Group 

(PPG) event. The event offered an opportunity 

for PPG members to input into ongoing work to 

improve access to GP services in the borough. 

Care Quality Commission

We maintain a good relationship with the Care 

Quality Commission (CQC) 

All of our reports are shared with the CQC to 

add local insight to their work. 

We ensured that all of our findings from our 

Enter and View visits to the University Hospital 

Lewisham Discharge Lounge and local care 

homes were fed into the CQC’s intelligence.

We promote every consultation and CQC rating 

of local services through our communications 

network, which includes our e-Bulletin, website 

and social media platforms. 

We did not feel it necessary to make any direct 

recommendations to the CQC in the last year.

“The clear and incisive reports 

presented by Healthwatch Lewisham 

have been invaluable for the CCG in 

deepening our understanding of 

patients’ experiences and their views of 

the health services we commission.

The CCG would not be able to carry out 

its quality assurance duties half as well 

without the vital insight that 

Healthwatch provide.”

Graham Hewett. Associate Director of 

Quality, NHS Lewisham CCG.
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“South London and Maudsley NHS Foundation [SLaM] have benefited from partnership 

working with Healthwatch Lewisham [HWL] during the past year. 

The evidence highlighted in their ‘Accessible Information Standard in Lewisham’ report 

has helped inform the development of the Trust’s integrated equalities action plan. It was 

particularly helpful as the report contained feedback and recommendations, aimed at 

improving the patient experience, from community organisations supporting people with 

sensory and learning disabilities. 

HWL has supported the development of a Lewisham Black and minority ethnic [BME] 

Independent Advisory Group, consisting of people from local communities who have an 

interest in mental health care.  The Lewisham Independent Advisory Group will be working 

in partnership with SLaM staff to improve the access, experience and outcomes of BME 

service users, cares and their families who use SLaM service.

HWL have contributed to our annual quality accounts which is requested by the Care 

Quality Commission. We appreciate that they take time to draw feedback on intelligence 

they have received on the Trust from local people – this gives us good insights and helps to 

inform our priorities going forward

The Trust holds quarterly local Healthwatch and SLaM meetings, and would like to thank 

HWL for their attendance at these meetings, which keeps us up to date on their work, 

gives an opportunity to explore ways to collaborate and an opportunity to share and 

disseminate information through their networks of local Lewisham residents and 

interested parties.”

Zoe Reed, Director of Organisation and Community at SLaM

South London and Mausley NHS Foundation 
Trust

Over the last few years we have built a close working relationship with South London and 

Maudsley NHS Foundation Trust who provide mental health services in the London Borough of 

Lewisham
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Homeless Summit

We took part in the Homeless Health Workshop 

which was led by Public Health and Lewisham 

CCG. 

The event saw organisations across the 

borough come together to better understand 

the challenges faced by the homeless accessing 

local services. 

Quality Accounts 

We respond annually to the Quality Accounts of 

the NHS trusts and providers delivering services 

across the London Borough of Lewisham. 

These are:

Lewisham and Greenwich NHS Trust 

South London and Maudsley NHS 

Foundation Trust 

We regularly meet with the NHS Trusts and 

submit relevant intelligence and insight from 

our routine engagement.

We shared the experiences we collected 

as part of our Banking on a Meal report 

to ensure the voice of residents are 

taken into account in future strategies 

and service improvements.

Impact: 

Our evidenced based feedback allows us to directly respond to the 

providers’ performance and delivery over the last financial year, and to 

ensure patient experience and engagement is at the heart of their work. 

Folake mapping local services at the homeless 
summit)
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In April 2017, We held our annual showcase – Healthwatch and Friends in partnership with Healthwatch 

Bromley. 

80 people attended our annual showcase.

We also incorporated a Market Stall into the event where attendees had the opportunity to network with 

other local charities, community organisations and service providers.

We received extremely positive feedback about the event.

“It was a well planned, fun and most importantly informative event! I really admire the hard work 

and passion from Folake and the other Healthwatch staff.”

(Lewisham resident)

“I enjoyed how funny and personable the presentations were. I also liked how presentations were 

brought to life with guest speakers.”

(Lewisham resident)

Healthwatch and Friends

At the event we shared our achievements over the past year, heard the voices of those we had 

worked with and looked ahead to our work in 2017-18.

“Healthwatch’s market place event gave our organisation South East London Vision a platform to 

network amongst community organisations from Lewisham and Bromley and to promote the needs of 

people living with sight loss. It’s also been great to see Healthwatch’s commitment to ensuring health 

services are accessible to people with sight loss.”

Jonathan Ward, Development Manager, South East London Vision
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Sugar Smart

This year we were officially certified as Sugar 

Smart.

Sugar Smart Lewisham is a joint campaign 

with the Jamie Oliver Food Foundation and 

the food charity Sustain to tackle the issue 

that we consume too much sugar.

We have pledged to run healthy eating 

workshops with local residents and educate 

them about the importance of maintaining a 

balanced diet.

We have already reached over 1,000 children 

and adults. So far we have provided sessions 

at nine primary schools and eight voluntary 

and community organisations. 

We will continue to spread this important 

message throughout the borough.

(The team with our Sugar Smart Certificate)

OTC Consultation

During the last year, Lewisham CCG sought the 

views of the public on proposed changes to 

what is available on prescription in Lewisham. 

They were proposing to no longer support the 

routine prescribing of health supplements and 

self-care medications for short term minor 

illnesses and injuries that will get better over 

time.

Several of our volunteers helped support this 

project and our evidence was shared with the 

CCG. The work helped ensure that residents 

were able to have their say on the 

prescription consultation.

How we’ve worked with our 
community

A core value of our organisation is to involve local people in our work. 

By helping to raise awareness at local events as well as sharing our intelligence at stakeholder 

meetings, their dedication enables us to further our reach. 

Our volunteers are heavily involved in all aspects of our engagement projects enabling local 

people to influence our direction.

Their support at our engagement hubs enables us to hear more of the public’s experiences.
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This year we have set up a diabetes peer support group in each local neighbourhood, in the 

London Borough of Lewisham.

They are an opportunity for people who have been diagnosed with Type 2 diabetes to chat 

about their condition in a relaxed environment. 

Our groups provide support and offer advice around exercise, nutrition, motivation and 

mental wellbeing.

The groups allow us to understand residents views of local diabetes services.

Diabetes Awareness Event

In November 2017, 31 residents turned out for our diabetes awareness drop-in event.

Taking place at the Good Hope Cafe, PLACE Ladywell, people were able to find out more 

about the Type 2 condition and what local services are available. The event also saw the 

launch of our Diabetes Peer Support Groups in the borough.

As part of self-care week 2018, we will be holding a Diabetes Showcase which will 

demonstrate the achievements of our peer support groups.

For more information, please visit our website www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

Diabetes Peer Support Groups

(Photos of our Diabetes Awareness Event)

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Partnership and Representation

We are part of many strategic and operational meetings, groups and networks 

and provides feedback on experiences of health and social care.

Our staff and volunteers represent Healthwatch Lewisham on various key 

partnership groups and meetings in the borough, which enables us to voice the 

public’s views directly to commissioners and service providers.

We continue to maintain an active representative on the Lewisham Health and 

Wellbeing Board. 

Our representative is supported in this role through the provision of regular work 

updates and discussing issues that have been found through our engagement at 

Work Plan Committee Meetings. This enables our representative to raise 

concerns and highlight issues on behalf of local residents.

Partnership Groups and Meetings 

Meeting Host Organisation

Antimicrobial Resistance (AMR) Public 

Involvement Public Health Lewisham

Lewisham Adult Safeguarding Board Lewisham Council

Lewisham EPIC Meeting (Engagement, 

Participation, Involvement Committee) SLaM

Lewisham and Greenwich Patient 

Experience Committee LGT Trust

Lewisham CCG Governing Body Meeting Lewisham CCG

Lewisham CCG Integrated Governance 

Committee Lewisham CCG

Lewisham CCG PEEF Lewisham CCG

Lewisham CCG Prescribing and Medicines 

Management Group (PPMG) Lewisham CCG

Lewisham Community Development 

Steering Group 
Lewisham Council

Lewisham Food Partnership Meeting Multi Agency

Lewisham Health and Wellbeing Board Lewisham Council

Lewisham Maternity Voices MSLC

Lewisham Mental Health Joint 

Consultative Partnership Board Multi Agency

Lewisham Primary Care Joint Committees 

(PCJC) Meeting in Public Multi Agency

Local Healthwatch Leaders Group Healthwatch

Our Healthier South East Equality Group OHSEL

Our Healthier South East London Patient 

and Public Advisory Group OHSEL

South East London CCG Stakeholder 

Reference Group South London CSU
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Our plans for next year
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2018/19 promises to be a challenging but 

exciting year ahead for our organisation.

There will be changes to the staffing structure 

due to Community Waves no longer delivering 

Healthwatch in Bromley.

We chose our priorities based on what 

residents told us about their experiences of 

local services, as well as using data regarding 

the health and social care issues affecting the 

London Borough of Lewisham.

Over 100 residents answered our priorities 

survey, thank you to everyone who took time 

to share their views and experiences.

(Chief Executive Folake Segun at our annual 

showcase)

We have started putting together our 

workplan and here are some of our planned 

projects.

Ladywell Unit Enter and View

Revisiting of children's understanding of 

mental health at schools

Project around the frailty pathway

Social Prescribing

Our men’s mental health and Accessible 

Information Standard projects will be 

completed in the next financial year.

We will continue to gather patient feedback 

through our general engagement at hubs, 

summer festivals and through our Feedback 

Centre to ensure that we still hear 

experiences that may fall outside our 

priorities.

In the year ahead we will ensure that Lewisham 

residents remain at the heart of health and social 

care decisions in the borough. 

We will also enable people from all backgrounds 

and communities to have a say on their local 

services.

Our top priorities for next year

1. Mental Health

2. Access to Services

3. Disadvantaged Groups

What next?

We are also moving office with the 

team being based at the Old Town Hall 

in Catford.
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Our people
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Community Waves Trustee Board 

Decision Making

Community Waves Ltd has held the Healthwatch contract for the London Borough of Lewisham 

since April 2015. 

Community Waves specialises in effective engagement and involvement that impacts on community 

wellbeing and development. 

Our Trustee Board has been responsible for making sure that we have met our statutory obligations 

and set strategic objectives during 2017-18. 

Trustees, who are all volunteers, abide by a clear set of policies and procedures including 

guidelines on conflicts, interest, equality and diversity and a code of conduct.

Our Trustee Board met 5 times throughout the year. All minutes can be found on our website 

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

Our Trustees

Linda Gabriel (Chair), Leslie Marks (Vice-Chair), Dr Magna Aidoo, Nigel Bowness, Dr Brian 

Fisher (Left April 2017), Geraldine Richards, Bev Tanner (Treasurer), Margaret Whittington

(Our Trustees and Chief Executive discussing our next steps as an organisation)

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Healthwatch Lewisham Work Plan Committee 

The committee plays an important role in overseeing Healthwatch Lewisham’s strategic direction, 

advising, monitoring progress against our work plan. 

Our members bring a range of skills and knowledge to the Work Plan Committee. They embody a variety of 

different backgrounds and experiences, reflecting communities in the London Borough of Lewisham.

The committee uses their expertise to inform and influence the projects and work we do at a grassroots 

level.

This year our committee has grown, welcoming a new member with experience in commissioning and 

delivering health services. 

The Work Plan Committee met 4 times during this year, with all minutes being published on our website. 

Over the last year our committee has focused on a wide range of topics, ranging from social care provision, 

hospital discharge and healthy eating. Our input has helped shape the new Lewisham Community Specialist 

Palliative Care Service. We were also involved in Lewisham Adult Safeguarding Body’s review of 

safeguarding procedures for the CCG, Lewisham and Greenwich Trust, SLaM and the national probation 

service.

Members bring patients and service users voices to the Health and Wellbeing Board, Healthier Communities 

Select Committee, Lewisham Safeguarding Adult Board and the CCG Governing Body amongst others. 

The committee continues to work closely with local organisations and providers to ensure local residents 

receive the best health and social care services possible.

Dr Magna Aidoo, Chair of the Work Plan Committee

Our Workplan Committee

Dr Magna Aidoo, Nigel Bowness, Linda Gabriel, Michael Kerin, Geraldine Richards, Bev Tanner

(A meeting of our Work Plan Committee)
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We are looking for dynamic and committed applicants who will bring their own skills and 

experiences to help shape the work we do across the London Borough of Lewisham.

Please watch our video to give you a flavour of the role and a chance to hear from current 

committee members.

To ensure that our Committee represents the diverse nature of the borough we are interested in 

hearing from all communities.

Work Plan Committee membership is on a voluntary basis. A detailed role description for 

committee members can be found by clicking here. To apply, please complete the 

following application form and equal opportunities monitoring form, and return 

to info@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk.

Hard copies are also welcomed.

For an informal discussion about the role, or for any further inquiries, please contact

Marzena Zoladz on marzena@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk or 020 8690 5012.

We are looking for people to join our Work Plan 
Committee

https://gallery.mailchimp.com/087916bb645c8a63c27ba4908/files/c788badd-bd2f-4b30-be69-edede261cd47/Workplan_Committee_Role_Description_2017_Lewisham.docx
https://gallery.mailchimp.com/087916bb645c8a63c27ba4908/files/e0a2d4aa-0712-4ceb-8e68-444cf1a03d6a/Workplan_Committee_Application_Form_2017_Lewisham.01.docx
https://gallery.mailchimp.com/087916bb645c8a63c27ba4908/files/2df7fd81-ef87-4b04-aeb4-4a8bbe65307c/Equal_opportunities_monitoring_form.docx
mailto:info@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk
mailto:marzena@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk
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We say it time and again but our organisation 

would not be able to achieve half of our goals 

without the contribution of every single one of 

our volunteers. 

They help us in so many ways from hearing your 

experiences at hubs, carrying out Enter and View 

visits into local services and providing high level 

representation at meetings across the borough to 

name just a few things.

Bringing valuable skills and knowledge from a 

variety of backgrounds, we are able to draw upon 

the experiences of our volunteers to make a real 

difference. We ensure that they are able to 

influence decisions made at every stage of our 

projects. 

We value their incredible contribution and strive 

to support them by giving something back.

A key focus of ours was to develop an in-depth 

training programme for volunteers. We ran 14 

individual sessions throughout the year which 

provided an opportunity to develop new skills or 

build on existing experience and knowledge.

We offered the following training:

Enter and View training

Engagement Hub training

Vision impairment training

Deaf awareness training

Public Speaking

Aiming to succeed (time management 

introduction)

Dementia Friend’s training

Planning and how to make an impact through 

your work

We understand that some of our volunteers join 

us to help improve their employment prospects. 

That is why we are happy to announce that four 

of our volunteers have secured employment.

Arlette’s Arrival

2017/18 also saw one of our volunteers Arlette 

Meli join the staff team as a part-time Lewisham 

Independent Health Complaints Advocate.

Recognition

In November 2017, our volunteers were 

collectively nominated for the Lewisham Mayor's 

Award for voluntary contribution.

The Mayor’s Award was launched to recognise the 

voluntary contributions of individuals, community 

groups and local business to communities in 

Lewisham.

Unfortunately we did not win but we are proud 

that the hard work and dedication of our 

volunteers was recognised.

For more information on volunteering with us, 

please visit www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

Our volunteers

28 local residents have supported us 

in 2017/2018.

(Our Volunteer Barbara at the 

Mayor's Award ceremony.)

Our volunteers have contributed over 

1,172 hours during the last year, which 

is the same as 167 working days. 

http://www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/
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Charlotte

I began as a volunteer for Healthwatch Lewisham as a part of my degree with Goldsmiths 

university. Choosing Healthwatch as my placement organisation was an easy decision, as I had 

Fay as my placement supervisor, and on the first meeting we had gave me the feeling that it 

was a professional setting with character, and interested me further as Lewisham is my local 

borough and community.

I began by doing my first outreach hub at the local CAB, and appreciated that I was trusted 

enough to carry out the outreach work on my own. The time spent at various hubs meant I was 

able to gain valuable information and opinions from the public about the local services. I visited 

services and met people that I perhaps would not have had the chance to, if it were not for Fay 

and the other members of the team trusting me to take on the hubs. With the information I 

gained through the hubs, I was shown how to input the data, and also shown techniques of 

formatting and converting information into accessible text for people with sight and hearing 

difficulties by Marzena and Mandy.  

Throughout my university course so far, there has been a big emphasis on the importance of 

experiential learning, and reflective practice and completing my placement with Healthwatch 

has been perfect for this. The characters and atmosphere amongst the team, and having Fay as 

my supervisor with her relaxed, knowledgeable and down to earth manner has really helped me 

feel at ease and I couldn’t have chosen a better place! Although I have completed my 250 hours 

required for me to pass this part of my course, I’m still continuing to volunteer and grasping any 

opportunities I can with HWL.

Meeting our volunteers
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Jamey

“I’ve been volunteering for Healthwatch Lewisham for some 

time. My time with HWL has seen me do a lot of different things 

from talking to people about their experiences to helping out in 

the office. Volunteering has improved my confidence and made 

me take part in challenges that I would not normally do. I enjoy 

working with the team and the other volunteers. I look forward 

to whatever is coming next in the world of Healthwatch, as I feel 

that the things I experience will help me in later life.” 
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Simba

Volunteer Role at HW: Media and 

Communications Support

What does your role involve?

Supporting the media and profile 

function within Healthwatch to 

promote the brand, as well as 

support creative projects to 

showcase our work.

Why did you choose to volunteer 

with HW?

Having viewed the role description 

it was ideal for me. The role allows 

me to learn and develop my skills 

in design and communication.

What has been your favourite

moment at HW?

My favourite moment was able to 

see the video I created be shown at 

the Healthwatch Annual Showcase 

in April 2017. With it being the first 

time I have ever done something 

like this it was extremely uplifting 

to hear such positive comments 

about the video.

What has been your best personal 

achievement while volunteering?

Speaking at a local volunteer 

awards was a big step for me. I 

have never previously done any 

public speaking so it was a big deal 

to talk about my experiences of 

volunteering in front of a room of 

over 100 people.
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All of our volunteers deserve the spotlight. We would like to 

take this opportunity to thank all of our volunteers who have 

given their time to support us this year.
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(Staff and Volunteers and People’s Day)

Now that we are moving to Catford, we are 

looking for more volunteers to join our family.

We would not be able to hear as many views on 

health and social care services without the help 

of our amazing team of volunteers.

At Healthwatch, we understand that every 

volunteer is different. So we have a variety of 

roles to fit everyone’s needs. 

These include:

Data input volunteer 

We capture the public’s views of health and 

social care services in the borough. We need 

someone with good computer and 

administration skills to help us enter data 

gathered by our team onto our system. This is 

an opportunity to work in our vibrant and 

friendly office.

Engagement and outreach volunteer

To enable us to hear as many views and 

experiences of Lewisham health and social Care 

services we carry out hubs at local hotspots. 

This includes talking to residents at GP 

Practices, Hospitals, Libraries, We are looking 

for volunteers to help support us at our hubs 

and help gather the views of local people.

Enter and View Authorised Representative 

We looking for volunteers to support us observe 

service delivery and talk to service users, their 

families and carers on premises such as 

hospitals, residential homes, GP practices, 

dental surgeries, optometrists and pharmacies.

Independent NHS Complaints Advocacy 

support volunteer  

We are looking for a local volunteer with 

empathy, great communications skills and a 

non-judgmental approach to help support our 

part-time NHS complaints advocate. The role is 

varied from researching local events and 

information to making calls to the NHS 

complaints teams on behalf of clients.

Office Admin volunteer  

We are looking for an individual to help support 

our team ensure that the Healthwatch office 

runs smoothly. Tasks will range from answering 

the phone and addressing the needs of the 

public to assisting with office organisation.

Communications and social media volunteer 

We are looking for someone to provide support 

to the Communications Officer to develop our 

communications and media network throughout 

Lewisham. You will have the opportunity to help 

with our social media, website, e-Bulletins, and 

help us be heard by more and more residents.

If you are interested in any of the above 

opportunities or would like more information, 

please contact Fay Russell-Clark on 020 8690 

5012 or fayrc@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk.

Join our Healthwatch family 

All of the role descriptions can be 

found on our website

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk

mailto:fayrc@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk
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Our finances
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Income £

Funding received from local authority to deliver local Healthwatch 

statutory activities 

107,428

Additional income (Lewisham Independent Health Complaints 

Advocacy Service)

50,000

Total income 157,428

Expenditure £

Operational costs 29,462

Staffing costs 115,730

Office costs 12,236

Total expenditure 156,428

Balance brought forward £0

(Our staff team engaging in a health and wellbeing activity)
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Contact us 

Tell us your experiences of health and 

social care 

We want to hear from as many of you as 

possible about your experiences of health and 

social care services in Lewisham. 

The more we hear from you the more 

effective we can be in representing you and 

helping to improve services. 

You can contact us by: 

 Sharing your experiences in the 

Feedback Centre on our website: 

     www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk 

 Email: 

info@healthwatchlewisham.co.uk 

 Telephone: 020 8690 5012 

 Write to us: 

Healthwatch Lewisham, 

Old Town Hall 

Catford Road 

London 

SE6 4RU 

Sign up to our mailing list 

If you want to keep up with the work of 

Healthwatch Lewisham, then contact us and 

tell us that you want to join our mailing list. 

Alternatively, you can sign up by visiting 

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk and 

entering your email address at the bottom of 

the homepage in the ‘subscribe to our mailing 

list’ box. 

We will send you our bi-weekly e-bulletin and 

you will also hear about our latest reports 

and opportunities to get involved.  

 

Our Volunteers 

Volunteers are central to our work. We 

already have a fantastic team of volunteers 

who help to capture views and experiences of 

health and social care and who represent 

patients and service users in meetings across 

the county.  

Please get in touch if you are interested in 

finding out more about volunteering for 

Healthwatch Lewisham. 

Events 

We take part in a large number of events 

across Lewisham. When you see us, please 

come up and say hello and tell us about your 

experiences of health and social care. 

If you are organising an event and would like 

us to be involved, then we would love to hear 

from you.  

Please see here for our events: 

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk/events 

Online 

You can also keep in touch with our work and 

download our latest reports and newsletters 

at:  

www.healthwatchlewisham.co.uk  

Also, keep in touch through social media at:  

 

Healthwatch.Lewisham  

 

 

@HWLewisham
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We will be making this annual report publicly available on 14 July 2018 by publishing it on our website 

and sharing it with Healthwatch England, CQC, NHS England, Lewisham Clinical Commissioning Group, 

Healthier Communities Select Committee and Lewisham Council.

We confirm that we are using the Healthwatch Trademark (which covers the logo and Healthwatch 

brand) when undertaking work on our statutory activities as covered by the licence agreement.

If you require this report in an alternative format please contact us at the address above. 

© Copyright Community Waves 2017

Charity No: 9044348  Company No: 1159132
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